MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE 

LOUISIANA STATE MUSEUM

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Monday, March 11, 2013

12:30 pm – The Old U.S. Mint

New Orleans, Louisiana


The meeting of the Board of Directors of the Louisiana State Museum was called to order by Chairman Michael M. Davis at 12:30 p.m. at The Old U.S. Mint in New Orleans.  A quorum was present.  

Members Present:
Jerry F. Adams, Madlyn B. Bagneris, Robert A. Barnett, Myrna B. Bergeron, William Curl, Michael M. Davis, Charles R. Davis, Allen J. “AJ” Gibbs, Jeffrey Pipes Guice, Janet V. Haedicke, Ph.D., Aleta Leckelt, E. Ralph Lupin, M.D., William J. Perret, M.D., Lawrence N. Powell, Ph.D., and Diane K. Zink

Members Absent:
Susan R. Brunner, Rosemary Upshaw Ewing, H. Wayne McCullen, Anne F. Redd, Donna Winters, and Philip Woollam
Also Present:

Robert J. Cangelosi, Jr., President of the Friends of the Cabildo

Susan H. Maclay, Executive Director of the Louisiana Museum Foundation
Julia George Moore, DCRT Counsel
Mark A Tullos, Director of the Louisiana State Museum

Robert E. Wheat, Assistant Deputy Secretary, Office of State Museum

The minutes from the January 14, 2013 meeting were reviewed in advance.  Ralph Lupin MOVED, seconded by Robert Barnett, to approve the January 14, 2013 LSM board minutes.  Unanimously approved.

By-laws update

Julia George Moore addressed the latest status.  Julia said 90% of the by-laws are statutorily driven so that cannot change.  Three outstanding issues from the last meeting are: 

1. The definition for an officer if he “abandons his office” needed to be clarified. The suggestion was to change the wording to four absences in a year or in a row (either one) at which point one may wish to talk to the Lt. Governor.  Michael M. Davis said this is not set in stone.  Exceptions do occur.  Unanimously approved.

2. Article 6, section 1 needs to be clarified.  The by-laws state that in order to serve on a board committee, one must be a member of the board.  Can a person chair a committee and not be a member?  No, one must be a member to be a chair of a committee.  Unanimously approved.

3. Robert Barnett had suggested heightening the requirement to appeal a provision of the by-laws to 2/3.  All action of the board shall be a vote of majority of the members present. Julia said it is difficult to heighten to that level as we often struggle to get a quorum. The statutes states LSM requires a majority vote of members present to approve a provision. Unanimously approved.
Director’s report

Mark Tullos e-mailed his report in advance to the board (report is attached).  He said he started the idea of a board manual and thanked the exhibits department for the wonderful cover, which includes all 9 properties.  

Mark directed the board to the table of contents. We will include all previous board meetings in the book for one year.  Some items are works in progress.  If anyone has ideas on what they want to see in the book, please let us know.  Robert Barnett asked if he could make notes in his book and each board member would be assigned a specific book.  

Greg Lambousy will be receiving the LEH Individual Achievement in the Humanities award and Dr. Powell will be honored at LEH for the 2013 Humanities Book of the Year.  These are great achievements!
Mark said LSM needs to tell our story to the people of Louisiana in the form of a nice newsletter about our museum system and get it into the hands of the legislators and potential donors.
We also want to print a comprehensive publication about our collection to inform the public how great it is.

Robert Wheat has been instrumental in getting Mark up to speed about the daily happenings of the museum. Mark also thanked Robert for getting the Sports Hall of Fame and Regional History Museum up and running.  It is now substantially complete and will be turned over to the museum soon.
We are launching an internal blog called “On the Square and Everywhere” where we will post information relating to staff and our museums in general.  Hopefully the staff will get involved.

Mark said LSM staff is working very hard to get the music exhibit funded and installed at the Mint.  We hope to open the exhibit in 2015.  
Key staff will be in Natchitoches in April installing the exhibit.
Dawn Hammatt has been very helpful keeping Mark informed and up to date with the overall collections and exhibit strategies.

Memory Seymour and Richard Hartley in Baton Rouge are going to be concentrating on beefing up our New Orleans based education programming.  We hope to move education staff to Arsenal spaces and they will be working closely with the FOC on education initiatives.  Dawn Hammatt, Katie Harrison and Mark will also be concentrating on adult education programming.

Discussions are underway regarding the unveiling of the Fats Domino piano, which has been conserved. This could serve as a spear-point for our music exhibit campaign.  

LSM is exploring options for alternative storage locations for collections.  

Finally, Mark thanked the staff and board for making his job exciting and interesting.  

Art Smith told the board that they and the staff will be getting an e-mail from “Cabildo 1” to read and contribute to the LSM blog.
Dr. Powell asked about the cost of a nice museum magazine and how expensive might it get. Art said the delivery system is what gets expensive so we are looking at the frequency of publication and advertising to help defray the cost.  Mark said we hope this impacts people to leave endowments to the museum once they hear about, and see, our collection.
Jeffrey Guice said magazines are now going digital and mailing less and less.  Art said we can do both.  Mark pointed out that we feel we need to get something tangible in peoples’ hands right now to pass along.

Janet Haedicke and Jerry Adams mentioned that their organizations used to do prints but the cost was not worth it.  Art said this will be a branding tool and Greg also said HNOC does a newsletter and it is very popular.  Mark hopes when people get this magazine, it starts a conversation.  

Michael M. Davis reiterated that we need to work on the LSM brand, and this printed newsletter will fulfill one part of that goal.

Friends of the Cabildo report
Robby Cangelosi gave his report.

Total taxable sales at the 1850 House store are 12% ahead of January, 2012.  However, non-taxable sales (which is tours and museum tickets) are down from last year by $335.
The FOC has invested additional revenues in store improvements, which reduces net income, but is important for long-term revenue production.
Manager Ruth Burke and her team have worked hard on the quality of products offered at the store.

Dr. Powell will give a lecture on his book The Accidental City on March 27th at the 1850 House store.

The LSM has agreed to give the FOC the space right inside of the Mint on the 1st floor for a satellite shop during the French Quarter and Satchmo Festivals.  This will be a great opportunity for the FOC.
As of February 20, 2013, active FOC members totaled 1,252.
Louisiana Museum Foundation report

Susan Maclay read her report.
The LMF hosted a reception at the home of Anne Redd on February 21 for Mark Tullos.  Susan thanked everyone who attended.  Several of both the LMF and FOC board members were there as well.
The LMF’s annual meeting will be on Wednesday, May 15 at Ralph’s on the Park.

Through February 28, the LMF has expended nearly $584,000 in support of the LSM, administered 10 contracts for LSM projects, and entered into 19 Program Partner Agreements for the Mint.

The LMF is currently working on a grant with Memory Seymour for a collaborative effort with the University of Rhode Island for an education initiative pertaining to the hurricane exhibit.

A new grant has just been submitted for $377,000 to the Jazz & Heritage Foundation to produce a film on the 1970 Jazz Festival.

The next big initiative will be the music exhibit at the Mint.  Susan is working with Mark Tullos on a pending NEH grant to be submitted in August, 2013.

Michael M. Davis asked Susan Maclay and Robby Cangelosi to briefly give an overview of their CEAs for the next meeting.

Irby/Finance Committee report
Dr. Powell said the committee met at 10:30am today.  The Irby/Finance Committee has 18 funded positions.  There are currently six (6) vacant positions.  Two of the six vacancies are in the process of being filled.  Four (4) of those are unallocated.  The director requested filling three (3) of the remaining four (4) positions.  They are a Police Officer, Graphic Designer and a Carpenter.
The Irby/Finance Committee has asked Yvonne Mack to find out from the Upper Pontalba building management when they next plan to do a rent study.  We may move this study to every 5 years.

Janet Haedicke, MOVED, seconded by Robert Barnett, to approve the funding of the 18 positions and filling 3 of the 6 vacant positions.  Unanimously approved.
Accessions Committee meeting

Dr. Perret reminded everyone that the accessions report was e-mailed out in advance and is in the board books. Janet Haedicke MOVED, seconded by Allen Gibbs, to approve the Accessions Committee report.  Unanimously approved.
New business
Michael M. Davis reminded the board to take the online ethics class again, which they need to do every year.
Michael M. Davis said he was asked about business cards for board members and suggested a template be made up for them and cards made for anyone who wishes.

Michael M. Davis introduced the Society of Guilders to Mark Tullos.  They will be doing some guilding of frames at the museum.

The next Accessions Committee meeting will be on May 8th, and the next LSM board meeting is scheduled for Monday, April 8.  Irby Committee meeting is TBA.

Madlyn Bagneris said she is working with the Civil Rights group and tomorrow they will look at the Arts building on Carondelet and Howard to view the building for two purposes.  One portion could be for storage of the collections and one portion could be used for the Civil Rights Museum.  She is forming a Friends of Civil Rights group to hopefully raise some funds.
Mark said LSM is currently trying to move Roots of Music from the Cabildo to the Mint.  We have a better and more secure space at the Mint.  Possibly we can then rent out the Jackson House and get some income.
Bill Curl said the annual Sports Hall of Fame induction ceremony will be Saturday, June 29.  He hopes all can attend and see the new museum as well.  Friday, June 28 is a SHOF Friends fundraising gala.  Sunday from noon-5pm, the LSM hopes to offer free advance time tickets to the museum.
Meeting adjourned.
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